Guide, Steer, Repeat

Applications of AI in arts, culture and creativity and how Australia should respond

October 2024

Contents

Acknowledgements	3	How are governments and industries responding?	
Introduction and Findings	4	Industry responses	16
Finding 1: Australians are using AI across arts and culture, but with some caution	4	Government regulation and guidance	17
Finding 2: Governments and cultural and creative industries are responding Finding 3: There is untapped potential to use arts and culture to steer AI	_	Conclusion	19
	4	Appendix 1 - Common impacts of AI relevant to arts, culture and creativity 20	
Opportunities	5	Appendix 2 - Overseas government responses to Al	
How are Australians using AI?	6		
Across the board By industry sector	6 8	Appendix 3 - Top 3 Al considerations for cultural and creative organisations	23
		Endnotes	24

Acknowledgements

About ANA

A New Approach (ANA) is Australia's national arts and culture think tank. We believe Australia can become a cultural powerhouse whose creativity is locally loved, nationally valued and globally influential.

Through credible and independent public leadership, ANA helps build an ambitious and innovative policy and investment environment for arts, culture and creativity. We work to ensure Australia can be a great place for creators and audiences, whoever they are and wherever they live.

ANA acknowledges the cultures of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples in Australia and their continuing cultural and creative practices in this land.

ANA Board

Rupert Myer AO (Chair), Sue Cato AM, Cass O'Connor, Catherine Liddle, Craig A. Limkin PSM and Genevieve Lacey. Board Associates 2024–25: Merlynn Tong and April Phillips.

ANA Reference Group

Genevieve Lacey (Chair), Ben Au, Julian Canny, Jane Curry, Professor John Daley AM, Shuba Krishnan, Damien Miller, Rupert Myer AO, Alison Page and Dr Mathew Trinca AM.

ANA Partners

ANA is supported by a unique collaboration of 13 philanthropic organisations across the country. This national coalition comprises:

The Analysis Paper series

This paper is the sixth in our Analysis Paper series, which involves short investigations of a specific idea or area of interest. Explore our previous work at www.newapproach.org. au. Contact us about this work via hello@newapproach.org.au.

About this Analysis Paper

ANA Paper No. 2024-06, October 2024

This report was produced by ANA. This report was written by Dr. Alan Hui, Kate Fielding and Dr. Sari Rossi from ANA.

ANA thanks the people who generously reviewed this Analysis Paper for their time and excellent feedback, including Seb Chan, Australian Centre for the Moving Image, and Professor Jean Burgess, Queensland University of Technology, as well as members of ANA's Board and Reference Group. However, any errors are our own. If you notice any errors, please get in contact at the contact details provided above.

The opinions in this document do not necessarily represent the views of ANA's funding partners, the individual members involved in the governance or advisory committees, or others who have provided input.

Suggested citation:

Alan Hui, Kate Fielding and Sari Rossi, *Guide, Steer, Repeat:*Applications of Al in arts, culture and creativity and how
Australia should respond. Analysis Paper No. 2024-06.
Canberra, Australia: A New Approach, October 2024.

© A New Approach (ANA) 2024. This work is copyright. All material published or otherwise created by A New Approach is licenced under a Creative Commons – Attribution – Non-Commercial 4.0 International Licence.























Aranday Foundation



Introduction and Findings

There is no longer any question *whether* Australians use artificial intelligence (AI) in arts and culture. From classrooms to lounge rooms, and from news media to social media, AI is a tool Australians *already* use to brainstorm, create, search and share. Alongside computing, the Internet and digital platforms, AI will be part of Australia's pathway to securing its place as a cultural powerhouse. Australians cannot predict how the AI story will end, but we can help write it.

This Analysis Paper takes an in-depth look at how Australians are now using AI to create, find, share and experience arts and culture. It explains how both governments and the cultural and creative industries in Australia are responding to the impacts of AI

The examples we canvas from the past 12 months show that why and how we use AI matters. AI holds the potential to improve access, to help creators brainstorm and refine, and to connect audiences with content. At its best, it can amplify the contributions of cultural and creative activities to Australian society and wellbeing, including our prosperity, cohesion, security, health and sustainability.¹ Importantly, these examples illustrate that deciding why and how we use AI can mean the difference between generating benefits or causing harm, such as contributing to misinformation, online safety issues and privacy intrusions. This is why both governments and industry are responding throughout cultural and creative supply chains by guiding and steering towards benefits.

Everyday Australians believe that arts and culture have a direct positive impact on their ability to stay healthy, understand others, accept differences, connect with their community, learn new skills and develop new ideas, as our research with middle Australians shows.² With the right guardrails, AI can be part of arts and culture's response to challenges across these areas.³ Since AI tools and how we use them will continue to evolve, it is essential that we do not simply 'set and forget' but regularly revisit how we use AI.

In this context, this Analysis Paper presents the following Findings about AI in arts and culture.

Finding 1: Australians are using AI across arts and culture, but with some caution

- Australians now use AI to create, find, share and experience a wide variety of arts and culture.
- Australians use AI across most cultural and creative domains, with common uses including drafting text, researching for work or study and generating images.
- Many cultural and creative industries are applying AI in their organisations, not only to create arts and culture but also to search and moderate content.
- Australians and their cultural and creative industries are exercising caution, which is why generative AI rarely replaces the entire creative process.

More at: How are Australians using AI?

Finding 2: Governments and cultural and creative industries are responding

- Larger cultural and creative organisations are deploying a wide range of responses, while governments are guiding certain applications of AI.
- Both governments and industries recognise the need for collaborative responses to help share the benefits of AI, including in arts and culture.
- Governments recognise the need for international and intergovernmental collaboration, and influencing overseas regulation is a key way for Australia to respond.

More at: How are governments and industries responding?

Finding 3: There is untapped potential to use arts and culture to steer AI

- Further collaboration in arts and culture can help address concerns and reduce harms.
- Governments and industries should leverage arts and culture to avoid undesirable impacts of AI and facilitate discussions about community norms.
- Cultural partnerships can help shape the impacts of AI, both within and beyond arts and culture.

More at: How are governments and industries responding?

Opportunities

Informed by these Findings, ANA identifies three high-level Opportunities:

Opportunity 1

Noting Australians are using AI across arts and culture, but with some caution

- 1.1 Cultural policies at all levels of government should explicitly acknowledge the real impacts of AI on arts and culture, both in production and consumption contexts, and commit to addressing these impacts.
- 1.2 Government agencies responsible for AI policy and government use of AI should consider and address the impacts relevant to arts and culture when making policy.⁴
- 1.3 Representative surveys by government, academia and industry on AI usage should vigilantly track why and how Australians use AI across cultural and creative activities.

Opportunity 2

Noting governments and cultural and creative industries are responding

- 2.1 Governments should take a cross-portfolio approach to regulating deepfakes that explicitly considers arts and culture. This would help steer away from harmful uses (such as misinformation) and towards benefits (such as access to arts and culture, preservation of language and heritage and incentives to create).
- 2.2 Major galleries, libraries, archives and museums should actively share knowledge and the benefits of AI with smaller institutions to help ensure uses of AI are beneficial for arts and culture in all communities.
- 2.3 Governments should harness the knowledge of Australian industry regarding the impacts of AI in arts and culture, including insights from generative AI developers, to inform domestic policy and engagement with overseas regulators of AI.

Opportunity 3

Noting there is untapped potential to use arts and culture to steer Al

3.1 Equip Australians to apply AI in safer, more innovative and inclusive ways by using cultural and creative activities as an accessible means to improve awareness and understanding.

How are Australians using AI?

This section captures the recent and evolving applications of AI, first summarising trends across the broader Australian population and industry. It then provides snapshots of applications within specific industry sectors from the last 12 months to illustrate the breadth and variety of use, including examples that create benefits (such as improved access) and those that cause harm. The examples show why Australians sometimes use AI with caution and why some uses of AI attract criticism and concern. This provides essential context for the government and industry responses in the following section.

Across the board

Australians now use AI to create, find, share and experience a wide variety of arts and culture, from print media and performing arts to creative services and traditional cultural expressions. This builds on ANA's 2023 Analysis Paper Friend, Foe or Frenemy, which showed that Australians were already applying AI in areas such as cultural creation, preservation of language and heritage and content moderation on digital platforms.⁵

Australians use AI, including generative AI, across most cultural and creative domains. This has prompted the latest federal media consumption survey to include results on awareness and use of generative AI.⁶ This survey of adults found that 69% were aware of generative AI, and 41% of those who were aware had also used it.⁷ A parallel, smaller survey of children suggested that:

- Awareness of generative AI was lower among children aged 0-7 (15%) and 8-10 (34%), compared to ages 11-15 (65%) and 16-17 (62%).
- 43% to 44% of children in age cohorts 8-17 who were aware of generative AI also used it.9
- 67% of children aged 0-7 who were aware of generative AI also used it, but almost all (98%) had a parent, legal guardian or carer who had also used it. 10

Drafting text, researching for work or study and generating images are more common uses. Among Australian adults who had used AI, these uses were more common than others such as creating music and refining text.¹¹

Box 1: Arts and culture-relevant uses of AI (from federal survey of adults)12

- Draft written work/text responses (24% of adults who had used AI)
- Undertake research to support work or study (18%)
- Create or generate images, artwork or similar (10%)
- Ask questions (7%)
- Refine existing written work or text (4%)
- Quality check or proofread (2%)
- Create or generate music (0.3%)

Many cultural and creative industries are applying AI within their organisations. All is enhancing searchability and interactions with collections for users and staff of galleries, libraries, archives and museums. Additionally, Australian organisations are developing AI tools for video translation creating deepfakes, providing fashion-styling advice and identifying potential cultural heritage sites. Australian firms have also launched generative AI systems to assist with the creation of images for interactive games and graphic design.

Applications of AI extend beyond the creation of arts and culture, both via digital platforms and by cultural and creative institutions. Digital platforms are increasingly using generative Al chatbots in search engines, which influences how Australians discover online arts and culture. According to the federal consumer survey on online copyright infringement, search engines remain the most popular means of seeking new online content, including music, video, interactive games and audiobooks.¹³ The Microsoft Bing search engine already includes the Copilot chatbot. In addition, Google Search has introduced 'Al Overviews' in the United States (US), featuring Al-based conversational summaries above search results, with plans to reach 1 billion users worldwide this year.14 Moreover, as our 2023 Analysis Paper Friend. Foe or Frenemy explained, digital platforms are also using AI to automate content moderation, addressing online safety, regulating access to copyright material, combatting misinformation and promoting privacy.¹⁵ They are also using AI for text and speech translation, as well as for classification ratings in videos and games.

Australians and their cultural and creative industries are exercising caution when given the option to apply Al. This caution aligns with surveys on Australian attitudes and reflects how industries are piloting, testing and revising their use of Al. For example, a national survey of nearly 4,000 Australian adults revealed that 54% were worried that generative Al was being developed too quickly. ¹⁶ A further 40% thought that generative Al will harm Australian society.

Examining applications of Al across arts and culture reveals common reasons for this caution, including:

- Impacts on connections people have with arts and culture, such as trust in news and transparency in the use of AI within these fields
- Impacts on incentives to create, including issues related to copyright and employment
- Impacts on cultural and social inclusion, including respect for First Nations culture and traditional cultural expressions

These are three of the common impacts of AI on arts, culture and creativity highlighted in *Friend*, *Foe or Frenemy* and outlined in Appendix 1.

It is not surprising that Australians remain cautious and, at times, divided about the increasing role of AI in arts and culture. While some applications of AI have been around for many years, recent and significant investments in AI development have accelerated its scale and breadth of application and impact, both within and beyond arts and culture.¹⁷

Generative Al rarely replaces the entire creative process.

Creators typically use generative AI as part of a creative workflow. Most applications of generative AI are for brainstorming, generating options for creative outputs or creating components that contribute to creative works. Human creators, editors, performers or reviewers are still integral to most applications at some point in the creative process.

By industry sector

Below, we illustrate the Australian applications of AI over the past 12 months, grouped by different domains of arts and culture. These domains reflect the definition of arts and culture used by ANA, based on the 2009 UNESCO Cultural Statistics Framework.¹⁸

In visual arts

Visual arts have seen generative AI applied across a wide range of contexts and applications, including news, portraiture, photography, promotion of arts and culture and advertising.

A state orchestra faced criticism from the Media Entertainment and Arts Alliance for using an AI-generated image to promote upcoming events. ¹⁹ The orchestra failed to label the image from Shutterstock AI Generator as AI-generated. The image contained errors, such as musicians appearing with the audience (not on stage) and people having too many fingers or hands.

The Brisbane Portrait Prize reversed an earlier decision to accept entries wholly generated by AI.²⁰ It updated its rules to only permit 'entries that were completed in part by generative artificial intelligence', accompanied by a 'brief description of the AI tools and methodologies employed'.

A major Australian television news outlet created and published an image of a Victorian parliamentarian, altered to show her wearing a midriff-baring top. ²¹ The parliamentarian publicly criticised the news outlet, suggesting that gender was a factor behind the alteration. While the news outlet attributed the alteration to 'automation by [the image editing software] Photoshop', software provider Adobe stated that the alteration 'would have required human intervention and approval'.

The Ballarat International Foto Biennale awarded the world's first AI art award to a Swedish artist for Twin Sisters in Love, an image of two women cuddling an octopus. ²² To distinguish this creation from photography, the organisers referred to it as an example of 'promptography'. ²³

A German not-for-profit was criticised for including images of children from Australia and other countries in an image dataset used to train popular generative AI models. ²⁴ Human Rights Watch researchers discovered these images among over 5 billion images in the dataset, following instances of AI deepfake nude images at two Victorian schools. In response to privacy and child safety concerns, the not-for-profit has pledged to remove these images. ²⁵

Advertising agency The Works partnered with Sydney-based experimental art organisation Performance Space on The UnSeen Machine project. ²⁶ This project allowed users to generate new images from a 40-year archive of images from Performance Space using generative AI. The photographers and artists responsible for the archive images consented to their use. The project also included an artist-led debate about AI in creative expression.

Australian graphic design platform Canva has introduced its generative AI tool for images, Magic Studio. Canva Shield moderates both user requests to Magic Studio and the generated images, with the aim of reducing deepfakes and abusive content.²⁷

In publishing and print media

Although drafting and refining written work are common uses of Al,³³ many Australians distrust the use of generative Al in news. In a survey of nearly 5,000 Australians, 78% of those aware of generative Al expressed distrust in news completely written by generative Al. In contrast, a lower 57% indicated distrust if Al was used to assist in writing the news.³⁴

Another survey of over 2,000 Australians shows a connection between awareness of AI, trust in news and comfort with AI being used in news production. Levels of comfort varied between 'soft news' (e.g. sports, arts and culture, celebrity or entertainment news) and 'hard news' (e.g. politics, crime and local news). About 39% of Australians expressed discomfort with the use of AI in reporting arts and culture news, ³⁵ while an even higher 55% were uncomfortable with AI being used for political news. ³⁶

An established science magazine faced criticism for an experimental project funded by the Meta Australian News Fund and administered by the Walkley Foundation.³⁷ The project used OpenAI's GPT-4 model to generate web articles,

with automated fact-checking based on the magazine's database of stories. This occurred alongside financial difficulties, a loss of staff and a takeover by the national science agency CSIRO. Journalists expressed concern that their material was used without consent or payment, but the Walkley Foundation stated that CSIRO had confirmed it 'would honour and pay journalists and copyright holders as appropriate'.³⁸

An Australian study exploring ChatGPT for editing short fiction likened its ability to that of a 'new intern'. ³⁹ The study compared ChatGPT's suggestions on story drafts to those from professional editors. While ChatGPT 'efficiently identified issues with tense, spelling and punctuation', it reverted Australian English text to American English and did not accommodate the author's writing preferences. The tool did not verify the author or provide suitable alternative text, often relying on clichés.

Box 2 - Agreement for OpenAI to use News Corp content

Despite distrust and discomfort with AI in news, OpenAI has reached a global agreement to display current and archived content from News Corp, including some Australian publications. ²⁸ This agreement allows OpenAI to display news content 'in response to user questions and to enhance its products', including ChatGPT and other products based on its GPT models. ²⁹ Since the GPT model is also used for the Microsoft Copilot chatbot in the Bing search engine, this agreement could lead to AI-generated search results for Australians seeking news. ³⁰

Using news content for generative AI, including in search engines, may influence how Australians use AI. News media and search engines are the two most common sources of influential information about how to use AI, according to a survey of Australians.³¹ Of those surveyed, 52% said the most influential source of such information was traditional news media (TV, newspapers and radio), while 32% indicated search engines.

Existing features for accurate news and information could address some impacts of the News Corp-OpenAI agreement. For instance, Microsoft Copilot users can choose between 'creative' and 'precise' conversation styles, with a 'balanced' default.³²

In audio visuals

A wide range of organisations in cultural and creative industries have been developing AI tools for film and other audiovisual forms.

The Sydney Opera House celebrated its 50 birthday with a generative audiovisual piece, a collaboration with music technologists Uncanny Valley and the Interactive Media Lab at the University of New South Wales. 40 The piece featured an evolving stream of music and visual art, streaming online for 744 hours and displayed in one of the House's foyers for three nights. The generative AI drew on data about the building to create layers of sound, incorporating sound recordings from ventilation systems and the Opera House's grand organ.

The National Film and Sound Archive (NFSA) has been enhancing the searchability of its collections through AI tools.⁴¹ The NFSA conducted an AI pilot allowing staff to search based on information within collection items using automated facial recognition, text recognition and automated transcription of audio.⁴² The pilot helped staff find content within a portion of the NFSA's 4 million items but also identified areas for improvement, including in facial recognition.

The Australian Centre for the Moving Image applied AI to create labels for exhibitions that can be translated into any language and to enable website users to search via video content and audio descriptions.⁴³ The web search features used third-party AI tools to transcribe speech from over 4,000 videos and generate image captions every 100 frames for these videos.⁴⁴

Box 3 - Different impacts of deepfakes in different contexts

Australian firm Enigma2 has developed an AI and visual effects tool to 'seamlessly convert movie dialogue into English and other languages'. This tool creates video deepfakes to make it appear as if screen actors delivered dialogue in alternative languages. This application of AI extends beyond captioning (also known as subtitling or 'subbing') and the practice of presenting video with alternative languages (known as 'dubbing'). The tool has already been applied in screen productions, including two Netflix releases.

While AI-based deepfakes could enable new forms of translation in films, they can also be weaponised to mislead people during elections and other events of democratic significance. As a recent Walkley Foundation seminar highlighted, audio and video deepfakes of world leaders are becoming common forms of misinformation, with impacts on cultural and social inclusion and on social cohesion.⁴⁶

Such impacts are why the Australian Electoral Commission (AEC) has expressed concern about AI-based deepfakes and other misinformation. The AEC is also worried about its lack of legal powers and internal technical capability to 'detect, evaluate and respond to information manipulation about the electoral process generated by that technology [AI]'.⁴⁷ Similar concerns led France to establish a dedicated agency to combat foreign digital interference, including election information manipulation.⁴⁸

In new media

Cultural and creative organisations are applying Al across a range of new media, much of which is available online to all Australians.

Sydney-based Leonardo. Ai is a generative AI that not only creates realistic images but also maintains consistent styles, often used for interactive game character mockups and video production storyboards. Leonardo. Ai now operates on its own foundation model, trained on broad data to generate images across various applications. Until mid-2024, it used a modified version of Stable Diffusion, a popular AI image generator model from the United Kingdom. Leonardo. Ai has recently been acquired by graphic design platform Canva.

The Australian Centre for the Moving Image hosted an Al-assisted experience that allowed users to interact with wearable artworks through a digital mirror. Images for the

wearable artworks were generated by visual artist Dr. Jess Herrington, using word prompts and images produced through Stable Diffusion.⁵² These images were then translated into real-time 3D graphics, which users could 'wrap around' their faces in the digital mirror.

Virtual Veterans is a chatbot based on World War I resources from the State Library of Queensland, a digital collection maintained by the National Library of Australia's Trove, and the Australian War Memorial. ⁵³ It allows online users of the Queensland war memorial Anzac Square to engage with archival materials by interacting with a 19-year-old soldier chatbot. There have been reported attempts to explore unintended responses from the chatbot, including queries about Doctor Who and contract law and questions posed in the guise of fictional characters. ⁵⁴

Box 4 - Contrasting impacts of AI-based chatbots on copyright infringement

The impacts of AI-based chatbots on incentives to create, specifically concerning copyright, highlight trade-offs in regulating AI applications. Chatbots are increasingly common in search engines, which are the most popular means for Australians seeking new online content.⁵⁵ Microsoft's Copilot (part of Bing Search and based on OpenAI's ChatGPT) and Google's AI Overviews (part of Google Search) are two prominent examples.⁵⁶ Any copyright regulation of chatbots should consider their varied impacts on incentives to create.

On the one hand, the development of these chatbots may involve copyright infringement. Copyright owners have expressed concerns about the copying of copyrighted materials in the training of AI models behind these chatbots. Much of this copying has occurred without the permission of copyright owners and may constitute copyright infringement.

On the other, these chatbots assist Australians in finding lawful content and reinforce copyright protection and incentives to create. The federal survey on online copyright infringement indicates that Australians use chatbots to find lawful content, with 9% of respondents accessing information directly via ChatGPT or AI. ⁵⁷ Those who reported using ChatGPT or AI also reported the highest perceived success in finding the desired information.

In creative services and design

Applications of AI are emerging in fashion. One example is an AI-assisted styling service that recommends fashion items and provides styling notes to customers. For this service, an AI shortlists fashion items from hundreds of brands based on a customer questionnaire, and a human stylist then curates the items and writes styling notes for each box of items.⁵⁸

Another fashion-related example is the use of generative Al images in place of fashion models. The founder of an agency for models over size 10 has raised concerns about job displacement in the fashion modelling industry and the harms generative Al poses to diversity in fashion. ⁵⁹ As modelling agent Chelsea Bonner stated:

"Over the last 20 years, we've made huge inroads into size diversity, into ethnic inclusion, into the use of models with different abilities and disabilities. It's been a real fight, [and] I just feel like we're going back in time." 60

Architects in Australia are still using Midjourney and other image-generating AI tools to spark ideas and conversations, with new applications emerging in related fields. For example, the NSW Government has invested \$5.6 million in a trial of three AI tools to help local councils reduce development application (DA) timeframes. As the NSW Minister for Planning and Public Spaces noted:

"Al won't replace our highly skilled planners at the core of the planning system, but it will free them up from repetitive daily tasks so that they can focus on more complex DAs." 62

Similarly, IKEA Australia has launched an AI-based app that allows Australian customers to 'scan their living space, erase some or all existing items and drag and drop IKEA furniture and home décor to try different styling ideas'.⁶³

Box 5 - Generative AI and impact on cultural and creative employment

The application of generative AI in design and visual arts has raised concerns about the displacement of workers and its impact on incentives to create. Our Insight Report *Accelerate* highlights the OECD's finding of an 'ambiguous' net impact of AI on employment:

"Al will displace some human labour (displacement effect), but it can also raise labour demand because of the greater productivity it brings (productivity effect). Al can also create new tasks, resulting in the creation of new jobs (reinstatement effect), particularly for workers with skills that are complementary to Al."⁶⁴

For more details, see our Insight Report Accelerate. 65

In performing arts

Australian creators continue to experiment with generative AI in the performing arts, including music and dance.

Arts Centre Melbourne and the Now or Never Festival hosted an 'experimental dance performance that employs AI in the roles of playwright and choreographer', directed by dance technologist and choreographer Alisdair Macindoe. 66 Performers improvised based on directions from the AI, accompanied by video from media artist Sam Mcgilp. Audiences were invited to follow AI prompts from an onstage screen. The show included a warning that it 'may, in some rare instances, include offensive language, concepts, and content'.

Australian musicians Troye Sivan and Sia consented to have their voices used in Dream Track, an AI song generator on YouTube. ⁶⁷ Users can generate up to 30 seconds of music in the voice and style of one of 10 popular musicians by prompting with the song's mood or concept. All content from Dream Track is watermarked to aid in the detection of AI-generated sounds. Google is reportedly negotiating with major recording industry firms – Sony, Warner and Universal – to expand the range of participating musicians. ⁶⁸

Another example is the robotic musician Keirzo, which raps and plays percussion in real time with human musicians. ⁶⁹ Created by Australian AI robotics research fellow and jazz musician Dr Richard Savery, Keirzo was trained on recordings of consenting musicians. In addition, Koup Music applies AI to remix live sound inputs to generate new sounds, ⁷⁰ such as converting inputs into sounds that mimic vocals, insects or aeroplanes.

In cultural sites and traditional cultural expressions

Applications of AI across cultural sites and traditional cultural expressions continue to emerge, spanning cultural heritage and First Nations languages.

The ARC has funded a collaborative research project involving community, research and industry on rock art in Murujuga (also known as the Dampier Archipelago). The archipelago is on Australia's National Heritage List for its significant rock art and stone features. As part of the project, researchers are using machine learning to better understand surface archaeological evidence.

The NFSA has identified shortcomings in AI-based automated transcription of audio during its AI pilot. The transcription was not accurate for First Nations words and terms, as well as Australian colloquialisms. As one of Australia's major repositories of traditional cultural expressions, how the NFSA transcribes audio from its collection is crucial. It impacts depictions of First Nations cultures and Australian cultures more broadly. The NFSA holds and preserves 'more than 25,000 works that document the unique place that First Peoples occupy within Australian society, and the diversity of their cultural and creative expressions'.

How are governments and industry responding?

This section outlines initial responses from industries and governments in Australia to address the impacts of AI relevant to arts, culture and creativity. These responses aim to address the caution, criticism and concern identified in the previous section and steer AI applications towards their benefits while mitigating undesirable impacts.

Larger cultural and creative organisations are deploying a wide range of responses to guide their use of AI in arts and culture. Common responses include:

- Providing guidance to workers to preserve incentives to create
- Offering professional development to equip workers with awareness and tools
- Sharing tools across the AI development industry to tackle undesirable AI impacts
- Restricting the use of AI tools in higher-risk contexts
- Partnering with AI developers
- Offering sector-specific guidance

Governments in Australia are guiding certain applications of AI, including in areas like misinformation and education. They are also engaging in extensive consultations on the economy-wide and societal impacts of AI, with a particular focus on the intersection of copyright and AI. Over the past 12 months, there have been concerted responses from the EU and the US, among other jurisdictions.

Governments and industries recognise the need for collaborative responses to the impacts of AI in arts and culture. For instance, the federal government has committed to working with industry 'to develop options for voluntary labelling and watermarking of AI-generated materials' as part of its interim response on safe and responsible AI.⁷⁶

Collaborative responses can help to share the benefits of AI, including in arts and culture. A recent national survey of almost 4,000 adult Australians revealed that, on average, 41% were interested in learning more about new technologies like generative AI.⁷⁷ However, interest was substantially lower among those with low household income and those with low confidence in their media ability. The President of the Australian Museums and Galleries Association has highlighted the need for larger, urban-based institutions to collaborate with smaller and regionally located institutions. This collaboration is crucial to ensure that the benefits of AI for arts and culture, as well as practices to mitigate AI risks, extend beyond urban areas:

"We know our smaller and regionally located cultural institutions already lack resources compared to the major institutions. And the development of AI systems require significant financial investment and increased computational power."⁷⁸

Similarly, Australian governments recognise the need for international and intergovernmental collaboration to realise the benefits and mitigate the risks of AI. This is why Australia signed the Bletchley Declaration on AI Safety and was one of 11 nations to sign the Seoul Declaration for safe, innovative and inclusive AI.⁷⁹ It is also why federal, state and territory Data and Digital Ministers have agreed a national framework for the government use of AI.

Influencing overseas regulation is a key way for Australia to respond to the impacts of AI, as highlighted by the Productivity Commission. To date, most major AI systems have been developed overseas, with Leonardo. Ai being a rare example of a homegrown AI developer. Consequently, these systems are often developed under foreign legal jurisdictions. This context explains why US courts, rather than Australian courts, have seen numerous copyright lawsuits against AI developers from news organisations, photo and stock image suppliers, creative workers and creative industries. This also provides relevant context for a recent recommendation by a NSW Parliamentary inquiry, for the federal government to better protect copyright owners from the challenges posed by generative AI.

Further collaboration in arts and culture can address concerns and reduce harms. Some AI applications in deepfakes, news and education (outlined in How are
Australians using AI in arts and culture?) are already raising significant concerns and causing harm. However, there may be barriers to understanding how to avoid undesirable impacts, including the technical nature of AI and varying levels of digital literacy. There may also be challenges in having complex conversations to navigate cultural differences and social conflicts.

Governments and industries should leverage arts and culture to avoid undesirable impacts of AI and facilitate discussions about community norms. Arts and culture are already equipping Australians to apply AI in safer, more responsible, innovative and inclusive ways. They also support conversations about the role of technology in society.

Examples of how arts and culture are helping to tackle the challenges AI poses to social cohesion and cultural inclusion include:

- An AEC exhibition engaging with 100,000 children at the Museum of Australian Democracy and reaching millions more online once digitised.⁸³
- A wide range of cultural and creative activities linked to civic engagement and social cohesion, as noted in the federal Strengthening Australian Democracy report.⁸⁴
- Federal support for social cohesion through funding activities of the Special Broadcasting Service and a religious museum.⁸⁵
- A Questacon exhibition prompting visitors to consider issues of ownership, creativity and bias in Al.⁸⁶
- A national research partnership among universities and cultural institutions exploring ways to address misinformation through media literacy and cultural institutions.⁸⁷

Arts and culture in Australia can also play a direct role in shaping the development of AI and its future impacts. This could involve homegrown AI platforms, such as Leonardo. Ai (which generates AI images for gaming, video and graphic design), or AI tools developed and operated by Australian cultural and creative institutions.

Cultural partnerships can help shape the impacts of AI, both within and beyond arts and culture. ANA's Insight Report *Thriving through Thick and Thin* found that cultural partnerships can help address the nation's biggest challenges, and tools are available to help cultural and creative entities to work together and with others.⁸⁸

Industry responses

Cultural and creative industries recognise the wide-ranging impacts of AI in arts and culture and are responding in various ways. Common types of responses include:

- Providing guidance to workers to preserve incentives to create. The Arts Law Centre has provided information sheets about the use and creation of copyright material involving AI.⁹⁹ The Media, Entertainment and Arts Alliance has updated standard contracts to help voiceover artists and screen performers control AI use of their creations.⁹⁰
- Offering professional development to equip creative workers with better awareness of AI impacts and tools to manage them. The Walkley Foundation for Journalism is hosting an eight-part AI and Journalism Training Program. 91 The Australian Institute of Architects has included sessions on AI in its continuing professional development. 92
- Sharing tools across the AI development industry to tackle undesirable AI impacts. For example, Canva plans to share its in-development technology free of charge to help reduce bias in the outputs of their text-to-image generative AI.93 Cultural and creative institutions developing a range of AI tools are encouraged to share them more widely.
- Restricting the use of AI tools in higher risk contexts.

 Google has an in-house policy not to return AI Overviews for 'hard news topics' in Google Search and has limited satire and humorous content to improve accuracy.

 94 This policy would be welcomed by many Australians who are uncomfortable with AI in political news.
- Partnering with AI developers. For example, some
 media organisations see value beyond licensing fees in
 their partnerships with AI developers. News Corp's CEO
 highlights an opportunity to help OpenAI understand 'the
 character of contemporary editorial content'.⁹⁶
- Offering sector-specific guidance. The higher education sector, the public sector and the digital platform industry have issued sector-specific guidance. See examples in the Box below.

Box 6 - Examples of guidance for specific sectors

Australian universities are providing guidance to staff and students on the use of AI.⁹⁷ This includes specific instructions on writing queries and prompts for generative AI tools to ensure they generate useful, accurate and appropriate outputs. This guidance builds on earlier principles for the use of generative AI in education and research, such as those published by the Group of Eight.⁹⁸

The federal, state and territory governments have agreed on a national framework for the government use of Al. 99 This framework will guide how Al is used by governments, which is directly relevant to arts and culture. This is because the 'Public Administration and Safety' industry employs the most creative workers outside of the creative industries, as recent analysis of latest Census data shows. 100

The Digital Industry Group's Code of Practice on Disinformation and Misinformation, which covers most major digital platforms, recognises the social impacts of misinformation and disinformation, including those involving Al.¹⁰¹ This industry guidance may need to be complemented by government regulation. For instance, the federal government has consulted on a draft misinformation law that would empower a regulator. The AEC has also called for legal powers to combat misinformation and disinformation in the electoral context.¹⁰²

Government regulation and guidance

Governments in Australia are continuing to develop societyand economy-wide regulations and guidance in response to the impacts of AI, including those relevant to arts, culture and creativity. These efforts are welcome, given that Australians remain cautious about certain uses of AI. A recent national survey of 4,000 adult Australians found that 74% agreed that 'laws and regulation are needed to manage the risks associated with generative AI'.¹⁰³

Education and misinformation are two early areas of federal government action. Federal guidance is now available for schools, teachers, parents and students on the use of AI in education, alongside emerging state-level guidance. 104 This includes specific advice for educators to consult and obtain permission from First Nations people when 'developing AI systems with or about Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Peoples'. It also warns educators that biases in AI training datasets can lead AI systems to 'provide misinformation about Indigenous knowledges and identities.'

Work has begun to address Australians' concerns about misinformation, which is among the highest in the world, according to a survey of over 2,000 Australians. ¹⁰⁵ The federal government consulted in 2023 on a draft law before Parliament to regulate digital platforms for misinformation and deepfakes. ¹⁰⁶ This draft law would build on the industry Code of Practice mentioned above by empowering the media and communications regulator to:

- Gather information from digital platforms or require record-keeping about misinformation on their services
- Request an industry body to develop an industry misinformation code where it is unlikely that the industry would otherwise develop such a code and to register and enforce the code
- Create and enforce an industry standard where a code of practice is deemed ineffective

This draft law would differ from the EU approach outlined in the $\mbox{\sc Box}$ below.

Box 7 - EU approach to misinformation and deepfakes

The EU has recognised misinformation, including through deepfakes, as one of the key risks of AI. As Margrethe Vestager, Executive Vice President of the European Commission, says, 'One of the most daunting risks is that we may not always be able to distinguish what is fake from what is real'.¹⁰⁷ The European Union is addressing this risk by requiring transparency in the use of generative AI:

The AI Act offers a straightforward response to this problem. AI-generated content will have to be labelled as such, so that everyone knows immediately that it is not real. That means providers will have to design systems in a way that synthetic audio, video, text, and images are marked in a machine-readable format, and detectable as artificially generated or manipulated.¹⁰⁸

It remains unclear whether such labelling will be feasible or provide sufficient transparency. As generative AI tools evolve, automated detection tools still struggle to consistently and accurately identify AI-generated content, including deepfakes.¹⁰⁹

Government agencies and parliaments are also conducting extensive consultations, covering a wide range of applications in and beyond arts and culture:

- Consultations on policy options for safe and responsible AI, led by the federal Department of Industry, Science and Resources. Their latest discussion paper on safe and responsible AI highlighted the 'overwhelming view' that 'voluntary compliance with Australia's AI Ethics Principles is no longer enough in high-risk settings'. 110 Accordingly, the Department has developed options for mandatory guardrails for the use of AI in 'high-risk' settings and has been seeking public input. The Department proposes to use a set of principles, including 'adverse impacts on human rights', to establish what AI uses are 'high-risk'.
- Consultation on copyright and AI, led by the federal Attorney-General's Department (AGD).
 Following roundtable discussions in 2023, AGD has convened a Reference Group to discuss these issues, starting with the use of copyright material such as text, images, audio and video to train AI. ANA is a member of the Reference Group.
- Parliamentary inquiries into AI, including a NSW
 Parliament inquiry into AI in NSW and an Australian
 Senate committee on adopting AI.¹¹²

Australia is not alone in considering whether and how to respond to the impacts of AI. It can learn from early acting jurisdictions, such as the EU and the US. In some cases, these overseas responses may affect the impacts of AI in Australia or vice versa. In other cases, governments in Australia can borrow from the playbook of other regions.

The EU AI Act is notable as the world's first wide-ranging AI law, with likely impacts extending beyond the EU. It regulates providers and deployers of AI systems whose outputs are intended for use in the EU. The US executive order on AI also warrants attention, as it will directly impact many major developers based in the US, including Amazon, Anthropic, Google, Inflection, Meta, Microsoft and OpenAI. See <u>Appendix 2</u> for highlights from EU and US regulation of AI, including initial industry responses to government regulation.

Conclusion

This Analysis Paper has shown that while AI is becoming part of Australian arts, culture and creativity, Australians are applying AI with some caution. For example, many Australians use generative AI to assist with text but generally for drafting rather than refining. Similarly, many cultural institutions are using machine learning to improve the searchability of their collections, though some are finding that these applications are not always accurate or culturally appropriate.

Governments and cultural and creative industries are responding to these developments and steering towards more desirable impacts. Cultural and creative industries are already providing guidance to themselves, their firms and workers to address risks and align practices with community expectations. Governments are also reviewing the applications and impacts of AI – including those in arts, culture and creativity – with emerging responses in the education and misinformation spaces.

Arts and culture can also play a crucial role in steering Al towards positive benefits and impacts. Organisations responding to the society-wide effects of Al are already tapping into cultural and creative activities to help shape Al's impact. Arts and culture can help break down barriers to learning and facilitate the complex conversations essential for adapting Al's effects on our organisations and communities. Governments and cultural and creative industries should explore partnerships to leverage arts and culture to shape Al's impacts.

Al holds the potential to help Australia secure its place as a cultural powerhouse. Unlocking this potential requires the right guidance and steering, effective partnerships across governments and industries and the leveraging of cultural and creative activities.

ANA will continue to monitor this area and collaborate with other organisations to understand and address the impacts of AI, including working with the federal government and representatives from cultural and creative industries on the copyright and AI reference group.

Appendix 1 – Common impacts of AI relevant to arts, culture and creativity

These impacts are summarised from ANA's Analysis Paper Friend, Foe or Frenemy.¹¹⁴

On cultural and social inclusion

Al-based content recommendation and generative Al can amplify or create biases that affect how people are presented and which content connects with audiences. Al-generated deepfakes and misinformation can be exploited to harm social cohesion or seed conflict. On the other hand, applying Al to accurately create captioning, classify content and connect searchers with information can improve social cohesion and cultural inclusion.

On incentives to create

Al, especially generative Al, can impact remuneration for cultural and creative occupations. These impacts can arise when Al applications substitute for, rather than complement, human creation. Al can also affect copyright incentives. In the face of generative Al, these incentives need to be maintained and adapted as a source of revenue for arts and culture activities. There may be upstream impacts where copyright materials are used as inputs to generative Al and downstream impacts where outputs involving generative Al attract copyright protection.

On connections people have with arts and culture

When Australians cannot distinguish between human creations and those involving generative AI, it hinders their ability to understand who created the works and how. This can impact people's connections with arts and culture, especially when there is insufficient attribution to human creators and a lack of transparency about the use of generative AI.

On freedom of expression

When AI-based systems are used to moderate content (for example, for copyright or age-appropriateness) and recommend content on digital platforms, this can affect freedom of expression. While recommendations can amplify expression, blocking content can equally mute it.

Appendix 2 – Overseas government responses to Al

The 2024 EU AI Act explicitly recognises the challenges AI poses 'to artists, authors, and other creators and the way their creative content is created, distributed, used and consumed'. While the law was passed in March 2024 and entered into force in August 2024, obligations on providers and deployers of AI systems will progressively come into effect by mid-2026. Arts and culture-relevant provisions from the AI Act include:

- Obligations on high-risk AI systems, with adverse impacts on certain rights being of 'particular relevance when classifying an AI system as high risk'. These rights include those of persons with disabilities, gender equality, freedom of expression and information and intellectual property rights.
- Obligations on general-purpose AI providers to require compliance 'with Union copyright law', including allowing copyright owners to opt out of a copyright exception for the use of their material to train AI.¹¹⁶
- Obligations on general-purpose AI providers to provide a detailed summary of the content used for training the general-purpose AI model.
- Obligations on deployers of AI systems that generate deepfakes to 'disclose that the content has been artificially generated or manipulated'.

Box 8 - Industry responses to EU government regulation

One EU AI Act obligation requires providers of AI systems to enact policies that comply with Union copyright law, including ensuring that copyright owners can opt out of a copyright exception for the use of their material to train AI

Implementing this obligation, as well as opting out, will require industries to work at scale, given the vast datasets used for AI training and the large quantity of publicly accessible copyright material.

Two notable industry responses with the potential to work in tandem with this obligation are:

- Music industry giant Sony Music opting out of this copyright exception for music compositions and recordings in its catalog, through letters to 700 Al developers and music streaming services, along with a public statement.¹¹⁷
- Spawning, a firm offering large-scale tools that enable rights holders to opt out, and generative Al developers to filter out opted-out copyright materials from datasets used for training Al. 118 Its Do Not Train Registry already includes data use preferences for 1.5 billion items, providing an efficient way to opt out of the use of copyright material to train Al.

The US President's late 2023 executive order was aimed at making 'our world more prosperous, productive, innovative, and secure' while avoiding 'societal harms such as fraud, discrimination, bias, and disinformation'. This order provides for some actions within this term of government, in contrast to the lasting obligations of the EU AI Act.

Relevant to arts and culture, the executive order has sought:120

- Guidance from the US Secretary of Commerce on 'existing tools and practices for digital content authentication and synthetic content detection measures' to protect people from 'AI-enabled fraud and deception'
- Recommendations for further executive actions on copyright and AI, including addressing recommendations from the US Copyright Office's study into AI. One of the first recommendations is a new federal law to provide redress for harm caused by unauthorised 'digital replicas'.¹²¹
- 'Principles and best practices for employers', covering a range of issues, including 'job-displacement risks and career opportunities related to AI'

Box 9 - US government-brokered commitments to AI safety from major AI firms

The White House has also brokered 'voluntary' commitments to the safe, secure and transparent development of AI from seven major AI firms: Amazon, Anthropic, Google, Inflection, Meta, Microsoft and OpenAI.¹²² The commitments, announced in July 2024, include:

- 1. Ensuring products are safe before introducing them to the public
- 2. Building systems that put security first
- 3. Earning the public's trust

Australia was one of 20 countries consulted by the Biden-Harris administration on these voluntary commitments. It is unclear whether Australia or any of these countries influenced the commitments. While France, Germany, Italy and the Netherlands were also consulted, the EU was not.

Because these AI industry commitments have only been voluntary and are not enshrined in law, their impact beyond the current government remains uncertain.

Appendix 3 – Top 3 Al considerations for cultural and creative organisations

The following points may be useful for creative and cultural organisations that are considering developing policy and processes regarding the use of AI in their activities.

Transparency

- Australians now use AI to create, find, share and experience arts and culture, but with some caution.
- Telling Australians and other organisations when AI has been used can help them steer away from harmful uses to beneficial uses.
- Consider informing others about AI-generated content, AI-enabled decisions and interactions with AI.

Cultural and social inclusion

- ANA research shows middle Australians believe arts and culture can help them understand others, accept differences and connect with their community.
- Deciding when and how to use AI tools affects inclusion of Australians in arts and culture.
- Al has helped to translate works, caption video and improve access to collections.
- Al has also been used to create deepfakes and misinformation, which can harm social cohesion or seed conflict.

Where to obtain guidance

- Cultural and creative organisations can often obtain guidance on AI from industry peak bodies on why and how to use AI.
- Smaller cultural and creative organisations may be able to obtain knowledge and guidance from larger organisations in the same field.
- The federal Department of Industry has published a Voluntary AI Safety Standard, which includes guardrails that help promote transparency and inclusion.

Endnotes

- 1 Our forthcoming Insight Report Transformative Edge 2024 will show how arts and culture help tackle these challenges.
- 2 Kate Fielding, Aakanksha Sidhu, and Angela Vivian, "Intergenerational Arts and Culture: Lessons across Middle Australia," A New Approach (ANA), October 2023, https://newapproach.org.au/analysis-papers/intergenerational-arts-and-culture-lessons-across-middle-australia/.
- 3 "Foundation Skills Study," Jobs and Skills Australia, July 17, 2024, https://www.jobsandskills.gov.au/studies/foundation-skills-study. See also: "Australian Cohesion Index 2023," Scanlon Foundation Research Institute, 2023, https://aci.scanloninstitute.org.
 au/; "Submission to Select Committee on Adopting Artificial Intelligence (AI)," Australian Electoral Commission, May 10, 2024, https://www.aec.gov.au/media/files/Australian-Electoral-Commission-submission-Select-Committee-on-Adopting-Artificial-Intelligence-(AI).pdf.
- Analysis of Census data shows that the 'Public administration and safety' industry is the largest employer of cultural and creative workers outside of the creative industries. See note 100.
- Alan Hui and Kate Fielding, "Friend, Foe or Frenemy Foreseeable Impacts of AI on Arts, Culture and Creativity," Analysis Paper (Canberra, Australia: A New Approach (ANA), October 31, 2023), https://newapproach.org.au/analysis-papers/friend-foe-or-frenemy-foreseeable-impacts-of-ai-on-arts-culture-and-creativity/.
- Social Research Centre, "The 2023 Television & Media Survey Summary Report," Prepared for the Department of Infrastructure, Transport, Regional Development, Communications and the Arts, April 2024, https://www.infrastructure.gov.au/sites/default/files/documents/the-2023-television-and-media-survey-summary-report-april 2024-pdf.
- 7 Of the 4,892 respondents, 3,264 were aware of generative Al, and 1,381 had used it. Social Research Centre, 12, 89-90.
- 8 Social Research Centre, 96, 97.
- 9 Social Research Centre, 96, 97.
- 10 Social Research Centre, 98.
- The report includes only the percentages, not the number, of respondents for usage. Social Research Centre, 12, 95–99. Across the four age cohorts, the results break down as follows:

Age	Respondents	Aware	Use (% of aware)
0-7	359	58	67%
8-10	197	67	43%
11-15	191	125	44%
16-17	137	82	43%
0-17 (total)	884	332	(not reported)

- 12 This presents uses relevant to arts and culture, noting that other uses were included in the survey. No similar breakdown was available for children aged 0-17. Social Research Centre, 90.
- "Consumer Survey on Online Copyright Infringement 2023 Survey Findings Report Volume 1," Orima Research, Australian Attorney-General's Department, March 2024, 63, https://www.ag.gov.au/sites/default/files/2024-05/consumer-survey-on-online-copyright-infringement_2023_report.PDF.
- Elizabeth Reid, "Supercharging Search with Generative AI," Google, May 10, 2023, https://blog.google/products/search/ generative-ai-search/.
- Alan Hui and Kate Fielding, "Friend, Foe or Frenemy Foreseeable Impacts of Al on Arts, Culture and Creativity," Analysis Paper (Canberra, Australia: A New Approach (ANA), October 31, 2023), https://newapproach.org.au/analysis-papers/friend-foe-or-frenemy-foreseeable-impacts-of-ai-on-arts-culture-and-creativity/.
- 16 Tanya Notley et al., "Adult Media Literacy in 2024: Australian Attitudes, Experiences and Needs," (Western Sydney University,

- Queensland University of Technology and University of Canberra, 2024), 8, https://medialiteracy.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2024/08/AML2024_report_final-compressed.pdf.
- 17 Cade Metz and Tripp Mickle, "OpenAl Completes Deal That Values the Company at \$80 Billion," The New York Times, February 16, 2024, sec. Technology, https://www.nytimes.com/2024/02/16/technology/openai-artificial-intelligence-deal-valuation.html.
- José Pessoa, Lydia Deloumeaux, and Simon Ellis, "The 2009 UNESCO Framework for Cultural Statistics (FCS)," (Montreal: UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2009), 24, http://www.uis.unesco.org/template/pdf/cscl/framework/FCS_2009_EN.pdf. UNESCO will release a revised framework in 2025.
- Michael Sun and Steph Harmon, "'The Worst AI-Generated Artwork We've Seen': Queensland Symphony Orchestra's Facebook Ad Fail," The Guardian, March 6, 2024, sec. Culture, https://www.theguardian.com/culture/2024/mar/06/queensland-symphony-orchestra-ai-facebook-ad-criticism; "Two People Having Date Indoor Classical AI-Generated Image 2428639349," Shutterstock, April 12, 2023, https://www.shutterstock.com/image-generated/two-people-having-date-indoor-classical-2428639349.
- 20 "Terms and Conditions," Brisbane Portrait Prize, February 12, 2024, https://brisbaneportraitprize.org/2024-prize/terms-and-conditions/.
- Joseph Dunstan and Mikaela Ortolan, "An Al-Generated Image of a Victorian MP Raises Wider Questions on Digital Ethics," ABC News, January 31, 2024, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2024-02-01/georgie-purcell-ai-image-nine-news-apology-digital-ethics/103408440.
- 22 "Prompted Peculiar International AI Prize 2023 Gallery," Ballarat International Foto Biennale, 2023, https://ballaratfoto.org/online-exhibition/ exhibition/prompted-peculiar-prize-2023-online-exhibition/.
- Terms such as 'promptography' can help clarify the role humans play in the creation of arts and culture, as well as the tools they use. Helen Pitt, "World's First Al Art Award Ignites Debate about What Is Photography," The Sydney Morning Herald, October 8, 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/culture/art-and-design/world-s-first-ai-art-award-ignites-debate-about-what-is-photography-20231004-p5e9td.html.
- Ange Lavoipierre, "The World's Biggest Al Models Were Trained Using Images of Australian Kids, and Their Families Had No Idea," ABC News, July 2, 2024, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2024-07-03/ai-generated-images-privacy-children-human-rights/104043414.
- 25 "Australia: Children's Personal Photos Misused to Power Al Tools," Human Rights Watch, July 2, 2024, https://www.hrw.org/news/2024/07/03/australia-childrens-personal-photos-misused-power-ai-tools.
- 26 "The UnSeen Machine," Performance Space, 2023, https://performancespace.com.au/the-unseen-machine/. The UnSeen Machine was a nominee in the 'AI, Metaverse and Virtual, Best Art Direction' category of the Webby Awards, presented by the International Academy of Digital Arts and Sciences. "Nominee The UnSeen Machine," The Webby Awards, 2024, http://winners.webbyawards.com/2024/ai-metaverse-virtual/ai-apps-and-experiences-features/best-art-direction/288694/the-unseen-machine.
- Jared Lynch, "Inside Canva's Mission to Combat Al Deep Fakes," The Australian, April 1, 2024, sec. Technology, https://www.theaustralian.com.au/business/technology/inside-canvas-mission-to-combat-ai-deep-fakes-and-abusive-images/news-story/e2ba1227fd8c802c4477ad07daa08abb.
- This covers content from Australian publications such as The Australian, news.com.au, The Daily Telegraph, The Courier Mail, The Advertiser and Herald Sun.
- 29 "A Landmark Multi-Year Global Partnership with News Corp," OpenAl.
- "Copilot in Bing: Our Approach to Responsible AI Microsoft Support," Microsoft, May 2024, https://support.microsoft.com/en-au/topic/copilot-in-bing-our-approach-to-responsible-ai-45b5eae8-7466-43e1-ae98-b48f8ff8fd44.
- These findings are from a study that surveyed 1,151 Australians to examine public concerns about AI risks. Alexander Saeri, Michael Noetel, and Jessica Graham, "Survey Assessing Risks from Artificial Intelligence: Technical Report," Ready Research (2024), https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=4750953.
- 32 Sally Beatty, "7 Takeaways from a Year of Building Generative AI Responsibly and at Scale," Microsoft Source, May 6, 2024, https://news.microsoft.com/source/features/ai/7-takeaways-from-a-year-of-building-generative-ai-responsibly-and-at-scale/.
- 33 See note 12 and the corresponding Box in the body.
- "The 2023 Television & Media Survey Summary Report," Social Research Centre, 91.
- In comparison, 29% of 56,534 respondents from 28 surveyed markets globally expressed discomfort with the use of AI in reporting arts and culture news. Sora Park et al., "Digital News Report: Australia 2024," News and Media Research Centre, 2024, 31–32, https://doi.org/10.60836/FXCR-XQ72; "A Landmark Multi-Year Global Partnership with News Corp," OpenAI, March 26, 2024, https://openai.com/index/news-corp-and-openai-sign-landmark-multi-year-global-partnership/.
- 36 Park et al., "Digital News Report," 31-32.
- James Purtill, "Australian Science Magazine Publishes Al-Generated Articles after Laying off Half Its Staff," ABC News, August 7, 2024, https://www.abc.net.au/news/science/2024-08-08/csiro-cosmos-magazine-generating-articles-using-ai/104186330.
- "A Statement from the Walkley Foundation: Meta Australian News Fund Al Project," The Walkley Foundation, August 8, 2024, https://www.walkleys.com/a-statement-from-the-walkley-foundation-meta-australian-news-fund-ai-project/.

- 39 Katherine Day et al., "Can ChatGPT Edit Fiction? 4 Professional Editors Asked Al to Do Their Job and It Ruined Their Short Story," February 13, 2024, https://findanexpert.unimelb.edu.au/news/77121-can-chatgpt-edit-fiction%3F-4-professional-editors-asked-ai-to-do-their-job-%E2%80%93-and-it-ruined-their-short-story.
- "Music of the Sails," Sydney Opera House, 2023, https://www.sydneyoperahouse.com/birthday-festival/music-sails; "Music of the Sails A 50th Anniversary Digital Artwork (2023)," Stream Sydney Opera House, 2023, https://stream.sydneyoperahouse.com/music-of-the-sails.
- 41 'A digital collection is more searchable, including through AI tools'. National Film and Sound Archive, "Strategic Direction 2022–2025," 2022, 4, https://www.nfsa.gov.au/sites/default/files/2023-02/NFSA%20Strategic%20Direction%202022-25.pdf.
- 42 See presentations by Dr Keir Winesmith from the NFSA. "AI, Machine Learning & Audiovisual Collections at NFSA Rebecca Coronel, Dr Keir Winesmith | NDF23," YouTube Video, 2024, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=n4cfmjDutj8; "The Machines Looking Back at Us, FACT24 Symposium," YouTube Video, 2024, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=n4cfmjDutj8; "The Machines Looking Back at Us, FACT24 Symposium," YouTube Video, 2024, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=n4cfmjDutj8; "The Machines Looking Back at Us, FACT24 Symposium," YouTube Video, 2024, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=n4cfmjDutj8; "The Machines Looking Back at Us, FACT24 Symposium," YouTube Video, 2024, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=llipnDJzfnc.
- Jo Pickup, "What AI Means for Museums, Where Big Decisions Loom Large," ArtsHub, June 25, 2024, https://www.artshub.com.au/news/features/what-ai-means-for-museums-where-big-decisions-loom-large-2732001/.
- 44 See Simon Loffler's presentation, "The Machines Looking Back at Us."
- 45 See https://www.enigma2.com.au/what-we-do
- This seminar was presented in part by Sam Gregory, Executive Director, WITNESS. "Al and Verification, Fact-Checking, Copyright and Media Law," Zoom, 2024, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9H400eGNcdA.
- 47 "AEC Submission to Al Inquiry," Australian Electoral Commission.
- Viginum, "Viginum Year 1," République Française, 2022, https://www.sgdsn.gouv.fr/files/files/Publications/RA-Viginum-Annee1-32p-V20_EN_LQP-1.pdf.
- Tegan Jones, "Leonardo.Ai Raises \$47 Million after Broadening Its AI Image Generation for Video Games," SmartCompany, December 7, 2023, https://www.smartcompany.com.au/startupsmart/news/leonardo-ai-raise-47-million-blackbird/. Leonardo.Ai operates the fourth most popular community on Discord, a gaming-focused social media platform with nearly 150 million monthly active users. The Leonardo.Ai community has almost 2 million members. See "Discord Servers Home," Discord, 2024, https://discord.com/servers.
- Leonardo.Ai confirmed the release of its Phoenix foundation model in mid-2024. See https://www.linkedin.com/posts/leonardo-ai_it-was-a-big-moment-for-leonardoai-with-activity-7211631851273129987-lmQ0?utm_source=share&utm_medium=member_desktop. See also: Dan Van Boom, "Leonardo.Ai Is Rolling out Australia's First Major Foundation Model," Capital Brief Business news and politics for the new economy, June 17, 2024, https://www.capitalbrief.com/article/leonardoai-is-rolling-out-australias-first-major-foundation-model-a576494a-be4d-4bc0-ab13-e829ec249f2d/.
- Nick Bonyhady, "Canva's Al Prize Leonardo Traded for \$320m, Dividing VC Industry," Australian Financial Review, July 31, 2024, https://www.afr.com/technology/canva-s-ai-prize-leonardo-traded-for-320m-dividing-vc-industry-20240731-p5jy2o.
- "Goddess in the Machine | ACMI Collection," Australian Centre for the Moving Image, 2023, https://www.acmi.net.au/
 works/122039--goddess-in-the-machine/; "Goddess in the Machine | ACMI," Junior Major, 2023, https://juniormajor.com/projects/goddess.
- 53 "Virtual Veterans," Anzac Square, 2024, https://www.anzacsquare.qld.gov.au/virtual-veterans.
- Eden Gillespie and Josh Nicholas, "Queensland's State Library Launched an AI War Veteran Chatbot. Pranksters Immediately Tried to Break It," The Guardian, April 24, 2024, sec. Australia news, https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2024/apr/24/ queensland-state-library-ai-war-veteran-chatbot-charlie.
- 55 See note 10
- 56 "Copilot in Bing: Our Approach to Responsible AI Microsoft Support," Microsoft.
- 57 "Consumer Survey on Online Copyright Infringement 2023 Survey Findings Report Volume 1," Orima Research, 76-77.
- The service provider is Threadicated. Melissa Singer, "Would You Trust a Computer to Choose Your Wardrobe? We Tried It," The Sydney Morning Herald, January 9, 2024, sec. Fashion, https://www.smh.com.au/lifestyle/fashion/would-you-trust-ai-to-choose-your-wardrobe-we-tried-it-20231208-p5eq1, https://www.smh.com.au/lifestyle/fashion/would-you-trust-ai-to-choose-your-wardrobe-we-tried-it-20231208-p5eq1, https://www.smh.com.au/lifestyle/fashion/would-you-trust-ai-to-choose-your-wardrobe-we-tried-it-20231208-p5eq1, https://www.smh.com.au/lifestyle/fashion/would-you-trust-ai-to-choose-your-wardrobe-we-tried-it-20231208-p5eq1, https://www.smh.com.au/lifestyle/fashion/would-you-trust-ai-to-choose-your-wardrobe-we-tried-it-20231208-p5eq1, https://www.smh.com.au/lifestyle/fashion/would-you-trust-ai-to-choose-your-wardrobe-we-tried-it-20231208-p5eq1, https://www.smh.com.au/lifestyle/fashion/would-you-trust-ai-to-choose-your-wardrobe-we-tried-it-20231208-p5eq1, https://www.smh.com.au/lifestyle/fashion/would-you-trust-ai-to-choose-your-wardrobe-we-tried-it-20231208-p5eq1, https://www.smh.com.au/lifestyle/fashion/would-you-trust-ai-to-choose-you-trust-ai
- 59 "How Al and an Algorithm Is Taking Beauty Standards Back to the Future, Australian Story," YouTube Video, 2024, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=fwOtnl-jG-w.
- Leisa Scott and Rebecca Armstrong, "Meet the Woman Taking on AI, Its 'fake' Models and Alarming Beauty Standards," ABC News, May 5, 2024, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2024-05-06/chelsea-bonner-fight-against-ai-models/103769766.
- Roland Snooks and Gwyllim Jahn, "Al Case Study: Speculating on Urban Futures through Midjourney," ArchitectureAu, April 22, 2024, https://architectureAu, April 22, 2024, https://architectureau.com/articles/ai-case-study-speculating-on-urban-futures-through-midjourney/; "Al in Architecture: MidJourney + Workflow Integration," Australian Institute of Architects, May 31, 2024, https://members.architecture.com.au/ EventDetail?EventKey=TAS230531E.
- Victoria Ticha, "How Al Can Revolutionise the Global Fast Fashion Industry," UNSW Sydney, May 15, 2024, https://www.unsw.edu.au/news/2024/05/how-ai-can-revolutionise-the-global-fast-fashion-industry; Shahriar Akter et al., "Unleashing the Power of Artificial Intelligence for Climate Action in Industrial Markets," Industrial Marketing Management 117 (2024): 92-113, https://doi.

- org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2023.12.011.
- 63 "Al-Powered Design Experience IKEA Kreativ Launches," IKEA Australia, February 21, 2024, https://www.ikea.com/au/en/ newsroom/range-news/ai-powered-design-experience-ikea-kreativ-launches-pubcf6362b0.
- 64 "OECD Employment Outlook 2023: Artificial Intelligence and the Labour Market," OECD, Paris, 2023, https://doi.org/10.1787/08785bba-en.
- 66 "Plagiary," Arts Centre Melbourne, 2024, https://www.artscentremelbourne.com.au/whats-on/2024/dance/plagiary.
- 67 "Transforming the Future of Music Creation," Google DeepMind, November 16, 2023, https://deepmind.google/discover/blog/transforming-the-future-of-music-creation/. The feature is currently limited to 60-second YouTube Shorts and is not available for other YouTube videos.
- Anna Nicholaou and Madhumita Murgia, "YouTube Tries Convincing Record Labels to License Music for Al Song Generator," Ars Technica, June 26, 2024, https://arstechnica.com/ai/2024/06/youtube-tries-convincing-record-labels-to-license-music-for-ai-song-generator/.
- Fran Molloy, "Meet the Band's New Drummer ... Keirzo the Robot," The Lighthouse, March 27, 2023, (Commonwealth of) Australia, https://lighthouse.mq.edu.au/article/march-2023/meet-the-bands-new-drummer-...-keirzo-the-robot; Richard Savery, "About Keirzo," Keirzo, 2023, https://keirzo.com/about.
- 70 Kopi Su, "Demo Koup Music," c2024, https://www.koupmusic.com/demo.
- Australian Research Council, "Grant LP190100724 The University of Western Australia," Grants Data Portal, 2021, https://dataportal.arc.gov.au/NCGP/Web/Grant/LP190100724.
- The list recognises natural, historical and Indigenous places of significance. "Australia's National Heritage List," Department of Climate Change, Energy, the Environment and Water, 2024, https://www.dcceew.gov.au/parks-heritage/places/national-heritage-list.
- Australian Archaeological Association, "AAA2024 Conference | Sharing Archaeological Narratives," AAA2024 Conference, 2024, https://aaaconference.com.au.
- See presentations by Dr Keir Winesmith from the NFSA. "AI, Machine Learning & Audiovisual Collections at NFSA"; "The Machines Looking Back at Us."
- "NFSA Statement of Intent," National Film and Sound Archive, 2024, 2, https://www.nfsa.gov.au/sites/default/files/2024-05/
 Attachment%20-%20NFSA%20STATEMENT%20OF%20INTENT.pdf.
- The government also committed to collaborating on an Al safety standard and further guidelines for Al. "Safe and Responsible Al in Australia Consultation: Australian Government's Interim Response," Commonwealth of Australia, 2024, 6, https://storage.googleapis.com/converlens-au-industry/industry/p/prj2452c8e24d7a400c72429/public_assets/safe-and-responsible-ai-in-australia-governments-interim-response.pdf.
- Notley et al., "Adult Media Literacy in 2024: Australian Attitudes, Experiences and Needs," 120.
- 78 "What Al Means for Museums, Where Big Decisions Loom Large," Pickup.
- "The Bletchley Declaration by Countries Attending the Al Safety Summit, 1-2 November 2023," GOV.UK, November 2, 2023, <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/ai-safety-summit-2023-the-bletchley-declaration/the-bletchley-declaration-by-countries-attending-the-ai-safety-summit-1-2-november-2023;" The Seoul Declaration by Countries Attending the Al Seoul Summit, 21-22 May 2024 | Department of Industry Science and Resources," Department of Industry Science and Resources, May 24, 2024, https://www.industry.gov.au/publications/seoul-declaration-countries-attending-ai-seoul-summit-21-22-may-2024.
- "Making the Most of the AI Opportunity: The Challenges of Regulating AI, Research Paper 2," Productivity Commission, 2024, 9, https://www.pc.gov.au/research/completed/making-the-most-of-the-ai-opportunity/ai-paper2-regulating.pdf.
- See the weekly log of these litigations provided by Professor Edward Lee from Chicago Kent College of Law: https://chatgptiseatingtheworld.com/.
- NSW Legislative Council, "Artificial Intelligence in New South Wales," Parliament of New South Wales, July 25, 2024, x, https://www.parliament.nsw.gov.au/lcdocs/inquiries/2968/Report%20No%2063%20-%20PC%201%20-%20Artificial%20intelligence%20in%20New%20South%20Wales%20-%2025%20July%202024.pdf.
- The Electoral Commissioner has highlighted the role of cultural institutions in educating Australians on how to protect themselves from misinformation. "On Background: Deepfakes and democracy," interview by David Speers and Tom Rogers, June 19, 2024, 6:40, https://www.abc.net.au/listen/programs/insiders-podcast/on-background-deepfakes-and-democracy/104003306.
- Strengthening Democracy Taskforce, "Strengthening Australian Democracy: A Practical Agenda for Democratic Resilience," Department of Home Affairs, July 15, 2024, 43, https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/about-us-subsite/files/strengthening-australian-democracy.pdf.
- "Community Funding to Support Social Cohesion Initiatives," Department of Home Affairs Website, 2024, https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/about-us/our-portfolios/multicultural-affairs/programs/community-funding-to-support-social-cohesion-initiatives.
- 86 "Friend or Foe The Rise of Artificial Intelligence," Questacon, November 2023, https://www.questacon.edu.au/whats-on/

- exhibitions/friend-or-foe-rise-artificial-intelligence.
- Western Sydney University, "Addressing Misinformation with Media Literacy through Cultural Institutions," 2023, https://www.westernsydney.edu.au/addressing-misinformation-with-media-literacy.
- Angela Vivian, Sari Rossi, and Kate Fielding, "Thriving through Thick and Thin: Partnerships for Our Cultural Life," Insight Report 2024-02 (Canberra: A New Approach (ANA), June 2024), https://newapproach.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/Thriving-through-Thick-and-Thin_ANA-Insight-Report.pdf.
- 89 Arts Law Centre of Australia, "Artificial Intelligence (AI) and Copyright," 2023, https://www.artslaw.com.au/information-sheet/ artificial-intelligence-ai-and-copyright/.
- "Protecting Performers' Image and Work from Unauthorised AI Use," Media, Entertainment and Arts Alliance, April 15, 2024, https://www.meaa.org/news/protecting-performers-image-and-work-from-unauthorised-ai-use/. Similar AI uses prompted industrial action from US interactive gaming voice and motion capture performers in July 2024. Sarah Parvini and Kaitlyn Huamani, "Video Game Performers Protest Unregulated AI Use at Warner Bros. Studios," Associated Press, August 1, 2024, sec. Business, https://apnews.com/article/sagaftra-strike-video-games-ai-f3f18ad01c5b8f4d525a836aeb531447.
- 91 "Al and Journalism Training Program," Walkley Foundation for Journalism, 2024, https://www.walkleys.com/professional-development/ai-training/.
- 92 "Al: Doing Architecture at the Next Tech Frontier," Australian Institute of Architects, 2024, https://members.architecture.com.au/ EventDetail?EventKey=CPD240429.
- 93 "Introducing Canva Shield: Safe, Fair and Secure AI," Newsroom Latest Canva news announcements, brand guidelines and media kit, October 4, 2023, https://www.canva.com/newsroom/news/safe-ai-canva-shield/.
- Liz Reid, "Al Overviews: About Last Week," Google, May 30, 2024, https://blog.google/products/search/ai-overviews-update-may-2024/.
- 95 See note 27.
- 96 Craig McCosker, "Re-Generating the News? Al Products & the News Industry," LinkedIn, August 1, 2024, https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/re-generating-news-ai-products-industry-craig-mccosker-urhgc/?trackingId=vS6HryVwQMqqozdbbo5vQQ%3D
 %3D. The CEO of US magazine The Atlantic also sees opportunities to better connect with future audiences and to 'help shape the future of Al'. Nilay Patel, "Why The Atlantic Signed a Deal with OpenAl," The Verge, July 11, 2024, https://www.theverge.com/2024/7/11/24196396/the-atlantic-openai-licensing-deal-ai-news-journalism-web-future-decoder-podcasts.
- 97 The Tertiary Education Quality and Standards Agency has catalogued many of these resources. "Artificial Intelligence | Higher Education Good Practice Hub," Tertiary Education Quality and Standards Agency, 2024, https://www.teqsa.gov.au/guides-resources/higher-education-good-practice-hub/artificial-intelligence.
- 98 "Group of Eight Principles on the Use of Generative Artificial Intelligence," Group of Eight Australia, September 19, 2023, https://go8. edu.au/group-of-eight-principles-on-the-use-of-generative-artificial-intelligence.
- This framework was agreed upon by the Data and Digital Ministers, who meet as a ministerial council under the National Cabinet.

 Data and Digital Ministers, "National Framework for the Assurance of Artificial Intelligence in Government," Department of Finance, June 21, 2024, https://www.finance.gov.au/government/public-data/data-and-digital-ministers-meeting/national-framework-assurance-artificial-intelligence-government.
- Marion McCutcheon and Stuart Cunningham, "Briefing Paper 2 Embedded Creative Employment and Creative Incomes (Version 2)," The Creative Economy in Australia What Census 2021 Tells Us, March 8, 2023, 1, https://www.canberra.edu.au/research/faculty-research-centres/nmrc/major-projects/tabs/current-funded-projects/The-creative-economy-in-Australia-Briefing-paper-2.pdf.
- The platform X, formerly known as Twitter, is not a signatory. "Australian Code of Practice on Disinformation and Misinformation," Digital Industry Group Inc., December 22, 2022, https://digi.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2022/12/Australian-Code-of-Practice-on-Disinformation-and-Misinformation-FINAL-_-December-22-2022.docx.pdf.
- 102 "AEC Submission to Al Inquiry," Australian Electoral Commission.
- 103 Notley et al., "Adult Media Literacy in 2024: Australian Attitudes, Experiences and Needs," 8.
- Digital Learning Policy and Practice Unit, Department of Education, "Generative Artificial Intelligence: Policy," SchoolsVic, June 18, 2024, https://www2.education.vic.gov.au/pal/generative-artificial-intelligence/policy; Commonwealth of Australia, "Australian Framework for Generative Artificial Intelligence in Schools," 2023, https://www.education.gov.au/download/17416/australian-framework-generative-ai-schools/pdf.
- 105 Park et al., "Digital News Report," 19.
- At the time of writing, the federal government has not yet introduced the draft law or any misinformation legislation to Parliament. "Communications Legislation Amendment (Combatting Misinformation and Disinformation) Bill 2023," Department of Infrastructure, Transport, Regional Development, Communications and the Arts, June 24, 2023, https://www.infrastructure.gov.au/department/media/publications/communications-legislation-amendment-combatting-misinformation-and-disinformation-bill-2023.
- 107 Margrethe Vestager, "How to Think about Al Policy," The Strategist, March 20, 2024, https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/how-to-think-about-ai-policy/. The European Commission is the European Union's executive arm of government.

- 108 Vestager.
- 109 A Walkley Foundation seminar recently highlighted false positives and false negatives from deepfake detection tools. "Al and Verification, Fact-Checking, Copyright and Media Law."
- "Safe and Responsible AI in Australia: Proposals Paper for Introducing Mandatory Guardrails for AI in High-Risk Settings,"

 Department of Industry, Science and Resources, September 2024, 6, https://storage.googleapis.com/converlens-au-industry/
 industry/p/prj2f6f02ebfe6a8190c7bdc/page/proposals_paper_for_introducing_mandatory_guardrails_for_ai_in_high_risk_settings.
 pdf.
- 111 Mark Dreyfus, "Copyright and Al Reference Group to Be Established," December 5, 2023, https://ministers.ag.gov.au/media-centre/copyright-and-ai-reference-group-be-established-05-12-2023.
- See https://www.parliament.nsw.gov.au/committees/inquiries/Pages/inquiry-details.aspx?pk=2968 and https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Senate/Adopting_Artificial_Intelligence_Al/AdoptingAl
- 113 See note 9
- 114 See Part 2 on 'Impacts of Al'. Hui and Fielding, "Friend, Foe or Frenemy."
- "Regulation (EU) 2024/1689 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 13 June 2024 Laying down Harmonised Rules on Artificial Intelligence and Amending Regulations (EC) No 300/2008, (EU) No 167/2013, (EU) No 168/2013, (EU) 2018/858, (EU) 2018/1139 and (EU) 2019/2144 and Directives 2014/90/EU, (EU) 2016/797 and (EU) 2020/1828 (Artificial Intelligence Act) Text with EEA Relevance," (2024), http://data.europa.eu/eli/reg/2024/1689/oj/eng.
- This is the existing copyright exception for 'text and data mining'. Article 4(3), European Parliament and Council, "Directive (EU) 2019/790 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 17 April 2019 on Copyright and Related Rights in the Digital Single Market and Amending Directives 96/9/EC and 2001/29/EC," 2019/790 § (2019), https://eur-lex.europa.eu/eli/dir/2019/790/oj.
- 117 "Declaration of Al Training Opt Out Sony Music," Sony Music Entertainment, May 16, 2024, https://www.sonymusic.com/ sonymusic/declaration-of-ai-training-opt-out/.
- Kyle Wiggers, "Spawning Lays out Plans for Letting Creators Opt out of Generative Al Training," TechCrunch, May 3, 2023, https://tochcrunch.com/2023/05/03/spawning-lays-out-its-plans-for-letting-creators-opt-out-of-generative-ai-training/; "Spawning," spawning.ai, 2024, https://spawning.ai/.
- President Joe Biden, "Executive Order on the Safe, Secure, and Trustworthy Development and Use of Artificial Intelligence," The White House, October 30, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2023/10/30/executive-order-on-the-safe-secure-and-trustworthy-development-and-use-of-artificial-intelligence/.
- 120 See Nora Scheland, "Looking Forward: The U.S. Copyright Office's Al Initiative in 2024 | Copyright," webpage, The Library of Congress, March 26, 2024, https://blogs.loc.gov/copyright/2024/03/looking-forward-the-u-s-copyright-offices-ai-initiative-in-2024.
- "Copyright and Artificial Intelligence Part 1: Digital Replicas," United States Copyright Office, July 31, 2024, https://www.copyright.gov/ai/Copyright-and-Artificial-Intelligence-Part-1-Digital-Replicas-Report.pdf.
- "Fact Sheet: Biden-Harris Administration Secures Voluntary Commitments from Leading Artificial Intelligence Companies to Manage the Risks Posed by AI," The White House, July 21, 2023, <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/07/21/fact-sheet-biden-harris-administration-secures-voluntary-commitments-from-leading-artificial-intelligence-companies-to-manage-the-risks-posed-by-ai/."